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Draft Minutes -- MEETING OF THE COMMISSION ON OFF-HIGHWAY VEHICLES
Date and Time: Tuesday November 2, 2021 at 09:00 AM
Meeting Location(s): 
Primary: Nevada Department of Conservation & Natural Resources, 901 S Stewart St. Carson City, 89701 Tahoe Conference Room
Web Host: https://call.lifesizecloud.com/6678206
Phone (audio only):

· United States: +1 (877) 422-8614
· Meeting extension: 6678206
1. CALL TO ORDER – Chair Fell Calls the meeting to order at 0900h
2. ROLL CALL OF THE COMMISSION MEMBERS
	Commissioner
	Appointed Representation

	Philip Fell - Present
	Off Highway Motorcycle Racing

	Maurice White- Present
	Nevada Association of Counties

	Kevin Malone- Present
	Law Enforcement

	Ken Ravago- Present
	ATV Riders

	Vacant
	Conservation Interests

	John Glenn- Present
	OHV Dealers

	Scott Spero- Present
	Snowmobile Riders

	Brian Parks- Absent
	Ranching Interests

	Vacant
	Sportsmen Interests


3. PUBLIC COMMENT   -- NO Public Comment entered
4. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*– Philip Fell, Chairperson.
5. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF September 7, 2021, MINUTES *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* – Philip Fell, Chairperson. Commissioner Malone makes a motion to approve minutes, Comm White Seconds, none opposed.
6. FINANCE UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Kelly Williams, ASO IV, provides an update on OHV Revenue, expenditures, and increased registration numbers over FY 2021 and FY 2022. The state fiscal year runs July – July of each year. Revenue from OHV registration is steadily increasing. During FY 21 (closed June 30, 2021) quarterly revenue is increasing, extra funding came from AB 477 which transferred the DMV start up funds that were remaining back into the OHV Revolving account. 1293.50 was spent from CARES act funding to support IT Hardware in the program. There is ~ 4.6m in the OHV account. Administration of the OHV program totals $ 125753.12. In FY 2021 589183.65 was expended for OHV grants. Although more funding is obligated, it has not been spent.
Financial update:  https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/OHV_Financial_Summary_11_1_21.pdf
7. COMMISSIONER ROUNDTABLE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Philip Fell, Chairperson, opens the table for OHV Commissioners to provide updates. 
Comm White presents the Prison Hill update and invites all members to a site visit on Nov. 10 with the Carson City Parks Staff. 
Comm Malone says that Nevada Outdoor School will begin drafting the statewide OHV Safety program and will be prepared in the next 6 months. On Nov. 17, there will be an online meeting to discuss the Logandale trails management plan hosted by the BLM. Miles Gurtler, BLM provides an update on the scoping meeting that will be hosted. It will be an opportunity to provide input on the trails inventory and all meeting materials are available at Eplanning.gov. The intent is to make the area a “special recreation area” so that recreation is a priority when planning for the site. Mathew Giltner mentions there are ~200 miles of OHV trails inventoried, and the site connects to Valley of Fire State Park. Comm Malone thanks Mathew and Nikhil for kickstarting the Winnemucca Sand Dunes Project where grant funds were awarded to Tommy Swanger of Northern Nevada ATV Association. Nikhil mentions the restrooms have been ordered for the project, and the Recreation Technicians helped install shade structures on site.
Comm Ravago participated in a trail ride with Mathew and the Dunes and Trails ATV Club where they identified areas of concern and abandoned cars. The club also hosted an annual party outside Moapa NV, where MXT Media provided handouts for participants and youth. Comm Ravago also had the opportunity to tour Prison Hill with Nikhil and Gregg Berggren (Carson City parks). The area is under active management and appears to be a model recreation area. Ken also had the opportunity to meet Joe and Kaden the OHV Recreation Technicians.
Comm Spero and the Lake Tahoe Snowmobile club are excited for Snow Season. The group hosted a season kick off party to address land management and access issues. The Recreation technicians helped with Setup. A group in Elko NV, Sled NV has been briefed on the OHV grants program, and will also be hosting a snowmobile show on Nov. 20. To bring awareness to OSV recreation in the area and improve avalanche safety. 
Comm Glenn plans to have a booth at the Sled NV Show and will be attending the avalanche training and beacon testing events. His associate Jeff Laughter is also on the call and plans to submit a grant application to support the Motocross track being built in Elko NV.
Comm Fell was able to attend the AMA MRANN race at Blue Wing Flat where the AMA Champion J Watson, was crowned. The Virginia City Grand Prix was also hosted where all the hotels were sold out and provided a boost to the local restaurants and business. The race has supported many different classes to encompass a variety of riders including a Honda Scooter. 
8. NEVADA OFF-ROAD ASSOCIATION UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Mathew Giltner, Director, gives an update on the Virginia city to Tonopah Race that is coming up in June 2022. NVORA has hired Kim Murcia as the deputy director of the association. Mathew discusses Solar Projects around Nevada including along the Mineral- Lyon county line which will affect existing OHV routes. The USFS will be outlining the Burial grounds at the Pine Grove Historic Site in the next few months. Mathew describes the unknowing impacts caused by OHV riders and other site visitors because they do not know where the burial sites are located. A grant will be submitted to protect the burial sites. NVORA is building a partnership with the local mining company to supporting continued public access to the site. 
NVORA will sponsor the 2022 OHV summit over two days in Minden NV.
The Federal permitting process for the BLM has lots of room for improvement. He is concerned that BLM did not issue a permit for burning man, however the event still occurred. Burning man faced no fines, however other groups unfairly are affected by fines from failing to gain Special Recreation Permits. This lack of permitting has resulted in BLM missing out on funding it is due from cost recovery. It is inappropriate to require permits for OHV Racing when other user groups are not treated equally. A racing organization in Mason Valley was required to change their race location to a different field office due to permitting regulations. He encourages every stakeholder to engage the NVORA and asks the BLM to be consistent in enforcing the permitting regulations. He encourages the NGOs to move forward with policy changes.

Comm Malone did not support the unpermitted event, however received numerous phone calls and citation requests for unpermitted vehicles on the Playa. The Law Enforcement agencies share these frustrations. Kim Murcia mentions that LE across agencies are used to support the burning man events. Chair Fell also shares this frustration.
9. NEVADA DIVISION OF NATURAL HERITAGE PROJECT UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* – Janel Johnson, NDNH Botanist, provides an update on the “Off-road Naturalist” project 20-17. NDNH advocates for citizen science projects, and references a past experience where a OHV rider recognized a rare plant species population on “duck hill” the video and brochure will be available on social media and through the Washoe Lake State Park. The off-road naturalist trail that takes riders on a trip from Washoe Lake State Park to Virginia City. The digital version of the trail is access on the link below. Janel walks through the points of interest included on the Offroad Naturalist trail that could be of interest to trail users. 
Website: https://heritage.nv.gov/off-road-naturalist 

Video: https://youtu.be/w1pNC260Zvw 
https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/paper_map.pdf
Chair Fell asks if there is coordination with the Storey County Sheriff’s office. Comm Malone will connect Janel with the Sheriff’s office. 

Comm Malone and Ravago really like the project and hope to see similar trails statewide, and to see a connection with the Nevada Outdoor School. 
Devon Blunden would like to promote this type of project on the Travel Nevada website. Travel Nevada also has a grants program that would be eligible to receive this type of funding. 

Kim Murcia asks how this information is being shared with land managers. Janel states the information collected from iNaturalist is available to the public and can be pulled from their website.
10. NEW GRANT DISCUSSIONS *For Possible Action* -- Philip Fell, Chairperson, The OHV Commission hosts a question and answer period for prospective grant applicants to present their ideas for OHV Grants and receive commissioner feedback prior to the November 19, 2021 due date. 
Anthony Walsh, Deputy Attorney General, cautions the commission to not make any decisions for funding at this time. Chair Fell opens the floor to answer any questions or help with the grant application process.
Jeff Laughter wanted to provide an overview of his project in Elko County.
Lora Hendrickson wanted to hear any priorities that should be funded with future media grants. Chair Fell asks lora to review the program goals worksheet produced in April 2021. Comm Malone asks if the MXT media can be treated as a contractor, instead of a grant recipients. Nikhil explains extra steps required for contracting, and that grant awards are a better option for grant projects like these media requests. Mathew offers to increase the NVORA grant to encompass MXT media funding.
Comm White asks if for the NRS 490 memo to be posted on the OHV grants pamphlets. 
Rayette Martin with Nevadans for Historic Preservation asks if the maps she plans to use are sufficient for the map requirement. Chair Fell wants to see that the land managers approve of the projects and where they are occurring. Rayette has a 2-phase grant, first to do research, and second to do implementation for the signs project.

Kaden and Joe, Recreation Technicians, ask if there are any other tasks the commission would like to see them take on in the next year. The commission will not answer whether the team should increase travel budgets vs. increasing staffing for statewide based teams.

11. GRANT TIMELINE AND 2 GRANT CYCLES PER YEAR *For Possible Action* -- The commission takes action to reduce the grant timeline to one year, and host two rounds of grant awards each year, one in December, and a second in July.
Nikhil explains that 1.5m will be available for grants in Dec. 2021, and 750k in July 2022, and 750k available Dec. 2022. The commission should consider the grant timeline and how long the funds would be available for. Comm white asks if the shorter grant cycle would limit the ability for larger projects to be completed. Nikhil explains that a shorter grant cycle would help the commission award funding that is cognizant of changing construction costs, and a more phased approach to larger projects. Comm Spero mentions that increased communication about OHV grants twice per year could lead to more applications because the applicants are hearing about grants more often. Comm Malone advocates for the applicant to use, “Not to exceed…” to help show fiscal responsibility in consideration of fluctuating costs.
Comm Ravago makes a motion to host two grant cycles each year, Comm Malone Seconds. Motion passed, none opposed. The timeline for each grant round and available funding will be address during the next meeting.
12. CALL FOR AGENDA ITEMS AND DATE, FOR NEXT MEETING – Philip Fell, Chairperson
Grant presentations, scoring, and awards will be held over two days. Comm White recommends moving the commission meetings around the state of Nevada. He also recommends keeping flexibility with timelines for each grant presentation.
The Meeting date is tentatively set for Dec. 28 – 29 ** The meeting has since been changed to Dec. 22- 23**
13. PUBLIC COMMENT – Jeff Laughter and his club are building a motocross track on Elko County land, after the passage of a land conveyance for motocross use. Colin Robertson, Nevada Division of Outdoor Recreation shares his vision for an Economic impact analysis of Outdoor Recreation in Nevada. This analysis will bring a closer look to the benefits of outdoor recreation resources in the state. Lora, MXT Media, provides an update to the website security standards, mobile version, and design. She asks for input on any changes that should occur. She will be submitting a grant for the upcoming round. Devon Blunden, Travel Nevada is hosting a Nevada specific shopping guide, and hopes the commission can share Nevada based businesses to participate. 
https://travelnevada.com/nevada-pride-shopping-guide/
Robyn Orloff, likes the improvements to OHV routes on Prison Hill. She is concerned about new impacts to the rock crawler routes in femoral streams. 
14. ADJOURNMENT *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*-- Philip Fell, Chairperson adjourns the meeting. Comm White motions to Adjourn, Comm Malone Seconds. None Opposed.
Please contact Nikhil Narkhede at:  901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003, Carson City, Nevada 89701; nnarkhede@ohv.nv.gov; or 775-684-2794 to obtain support material for the meeting.  Materials will also be posted on the http://ohv.nv.gov/commission website.
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